DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES TRUST
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Rev. Dr D J Keep

Mr N Maxwell-Lawford OBE DL
Chairman of F&GP Committee


Lt. Col. J D Michie
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Hon. Secretary
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Mr P Tuckett DL
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IN ATTENDANCE

Mr Charles Hutchings



Church Assessor/Deanery Representative for Ottery

Mrs Sue Mumford



Church Assessor/ Deanery Representative for Ivybridge

Mrs Victoria Shaw Curtis


Deanery Representative for Moreton
The meeting opened in prayer led by the Ven. Christopher Hewetson.
1363.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence had been received from Mrs Muff Dudgeon, Col. Charles Rich, the 4 Archdeacons and Jane Scriven.
1364  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 7th November 2011 were signed as a correct record. 

1365.  MATTERS ARISING

Minute 1350 , Chairman’s Report,  last paragraph, concerning the meeting between Archdeacons and churchwardens in May 2012.  Following a brief discussion it was decided that a suitable leaflet promoting the Trust should be prepared.
Minute 1351, Report from Chairman of Finance Committee, last paragraph, the suggestion that Church Assessors should remain in contact with churches in their area who had been given a grant.   Churches that have received a grant and will be reclaiming VAT could experience problems and the Church Assessor 

should keep in touch.
Minute 1351 – 3rd paragraph, 2nd sentence – should read Mr (not Mrs) Mills.
1366,  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  
 The chairman had great pleasure in welcoming 2 new committee members to the meeting:  Lady Burnell-Nugent has very kindly agreed to join us as a Trustee, having been approached by Mrs Rosemary Howell to see if she would like to join the Trust.  The chairman gave a brief resume of Lady Burnell-Nugent’s career and family.
The second person to welcome is Victoria Shaw-Curtis the new Deanery Representative for Moreton Deanery.  She would be speaking later in the meeting about the grant application from St Paul’s church, Chudleigh Knighton.

John Malleson has resigned as Trustee.  He and his wife are moving to Hampshire to be near their family.  The DHCT owes John a great debt of gratitude, he was an efficient and very experienced secretary, coming as he did from the Ernest Cook Trust which he managed for many years and where he was churchwarden for over 20 years of the large and very beautiful church in Fairford.  He said in his letter to the Chairman that he enjoyed his time with us and loved getting to know some of the wonderful Devon churches.

The Chairman congratulated Judith Kauntze who once again with the able assistance of Susan has bucked the odds and raised over 10% more for our annual Devon Historic Churches Day incorporating the  Ride + Stride Day.  Judith has now honed her organisation of this event to superb effect and it has paid off handsomely.
Mrs Kauntze’ first issue of the DHCT Newsletter had been enthusiastically received and many messages of interest and congratulations had been received.  The Chairman thanked Mrs Kauntze for all her very hard work and energy in support of the Trust.

The Chairman hoped to organise another Members’ Evening this autumn and had thought of asking Michael Hoare, chairman of the National Churches Trust, to be our speaker.  It was hoped to hold the event at Powderham Castle.

The Chairman is to be the President of the Honiton Show this year which takes place on Thursday 2nd August and will have the DHCT as her special charity for the occasion.  She hoped that Trustees would attend.

Finally, the Chairman felt that  the cancellation of the January 2012 Trustees’ meeting had been a mistake.  In the past there have been no grant applications, the weather can be bad and it conflicted with the racing calendar, but this year we had to decide on 5 grants and we felt it was not right to make decisions via the telephone or email with little or no group discussion, so the January meeting will be reinstated for 2013.
1367.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

 Mr Maxwell-Lawford reported that the Trust’s finances were in good order:

Credit Balances


£118,328


Undrawn Grants outstanding
  £46,500

NET CASH


£  71,828

Investment Oct. 11 valuation
£1,002,699



      Feb. 12 valuation
£1,061,890


BOOK INCREASE

     £59,191


World markets are volatile and uncertain.  The income produced £37,400 @ 3.7% which was acceptable.

Grants agreed to November 2011
£30,500


Agreed early 2012

£11,000


Proposed ceiling today

(£25,000)

The Legacy from the late from E V Whiteway – unfortunately by the time Mr Whiteway died there was very little left for distribution to charities.  His estate had taken the NHS to court and has won an agreement that the NHS will contribute to his nursing fees.  We may now receive a small amount.  In the past we have put legacy receipts into the Stock Exchange portfolio but if a small amount is received  it will go into the General Account.

1368.  FORMALITIES  AND ADMINISTRATION 
1.  Mr Mills, Hon. Secretary, asked for a proposer and seconder for the appointment of Lady Burnell-Nugent as Trustee:


Proposed
Mr Philip Tuckett


Seconded
Col. Duncan Michie

All Trustees in agreement.

2. Mr Mills apologized for the error in Mrs Shaw-Curtis’s Christian name, the agenda papers should have shown it as Victoria, not Diana.

Trustees were encouraged to claim the mileage they incurred when visiting churches that were applying for a grant.  The repayment was at the rate of 45p per mile.  Forms were available for collection.  Mr Hutchings suggested that Trustees who claim travel expenses might like to donate it back to the Trust via Gift Aid.  This would increase the sum given to the Trust.   His church used this procedure very successfully.

3. Grant application forms.  Some churches are experiencing difficulty when reclaiming the VAT paid on repairs under the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme. The website DHCT grant application form therefore is to be modified so that Trustees can get an idea of how big a problem this might be for applicants. The form will ask for details of anticipated costs to include VAT.  This should give a more accurate idea of costs involved in the proposed work, although the Trust could not pay the VAT costs.  Mr Mills mentioned the problems churches experience when reclaiming the VAT paid under the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme:  The Government sets a national limit on the amount paid out per year and divides this into 4 quarterly cash limited sums against which individual churches can submit an application to reclaim VAT paid on eligible items (please see the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme for full details of these).  Experience has shown that recently, on average, claims have been scaled back to just over 70% of the amount claimed. If the quarterly cash limited sum is not fully used within that quarter, the Government will carry the underspend forward to the next quarter, except at the end of the financial year in March. Churches are not allowed to submit an application in the following or subsequent quarters for the balance of the VAT they have not been able to recover on their first claim    Col. Michie stated that as the grants provided by the Trust were small, the matter of VAT does not make a lot of difference to the Trust but nevertheless it would be helpful for Trustees to know the total cost of the planned repairs, including the VAT.
The Chairman suggested it would also be helpful if grant applicants were asked the cost of their Common Share.  Dr Keep confirmed that non C of E churches also paid an Assessment, similar to the Common Share. 

  1369.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY AND FUNDRAISING MATTERS

Mrs Kauntze reported as follows:

·   Income for 2011 September event was  £44,204. An increase of 10.4% on previous year, very much against the national trend whereby a significant majority of county trusts had shown a decrease.  Special letters have been sent out to a carefully selected list of people and parishes.

· Printing for the 2012 event is currently being finalised for the printers, with an increase in quantities to reflect the higher level of parishes participating in 2011. The website will be updated with these new forms shortly.

· Results show that active Deanery Representatives make a significant difference to the results – if you know of anyone who might like to assist with this work, I would be grateful for suggestions – there are a number of vacancies to fill.

· Another key area responsible for increasing our income this last year was the effectiveness of our new email database.  This enables both Susan and me to encourage parishes with regular reminders during the run-up to the event – and as a way of maintaining this bond during the winter months, before we started to encourage them again; I created an email Newsletter, which went out early January.  I was very pleased with the evident enthusiasm with which it was received, so quickly moved to publish a hardcopy, which we distributed to the parishes without an email contact listed and most importantly our membership, whom in the main have not provided email addresses.  The printed version contained a prominent request to supply an email, which will facilitate the work of the Trust in future.  The unit cost for the printed versions (email copies were foc) was 88p per copy inclusive of envelopes, postage etc.  If 2 editions are produced annually (January and April) this will total £1.76 per member – plus a similar amount for the Annual Report, which will bring the approximate cost of ‘give-back’ per member of £3.52 for a £20 Membership Subscription.  

· The National Churches Trust (NCT) has produced a Corporate Prayer to be published alongside our 2012 event.

· And as the NCT have been providing significant national publicity for this event in recent years they are asking for some credit to be given for their support in our publicity material.  There will therefore be suitable text included at the bottom of the poster and on the ’10 Good Reasons’ pamphlet which accompanies the promotional packs – and this item will also show the text of the Prayer.
· The National Churches Trust are also supporting my proposal to develop a Donation by Text system for increasing income to both individual parishes and to the Trust itself.  This is aimed at tourists and casual visitors to churches, probably the majority of which would like to make a donation in appreciation of their visit, but find secure receptacles for cash are often unavailable.  This is works in progress.  Mrs Kauntze had brought a draft poster to the meeting.  Donation would be shared between individual churches and the Trust.

· St Matthew Passion.  Saturday 31st March at Exeter Cathedral.  The performance is by the Exeter Festival Chorus and the Foster Charitable Trust, a Patron of the performance has arranged for us to have a half-page display in the Programme and to be the recipients of the Retiring Collection on the night.  Any promotion you can give to the event would be appreciated.

 1370.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT

The Trust has 2 old bank accounts which are kept open to receive standing orders.  £70 has been received from PCCs in the Lloyds account and a total of £30 received in the old Barclays account from 3 PCCs, and 2 donations totalling £50 from individuals.
 In the main account the following donations had been received since the November 2011 meeting:
20 donations from individuals totalling £435 and £1235 from 25 PCCs.

£250 received from Louise Crossman Architects in respect of surveys they had carried out when they request a donation of £25 from their clients.

£579 received from a retiring collection at the funeral of Mr Hackman, who had not made donations to the Trust in the past.
Dr Keep’s talk raised £30. 
The Chairman asked if these 2 old bank accounts should be closed but Mr Maxwell-Lawford said that this would mean the existing standing orders would be lost.
1371.  ATTENDANCE AT NATIONAL CHURCHES TRUST ANNUAL CONFERENCE  FRIDAY 18th MAY 2012,  LONDON
Trustees were invited to attend the meeting, venue to be confirmed.   Agenda details not yet received.   This date clashes with the Devon County Show.
1372
FEEDBACK ON THE NEW DHCT NEWSLETTER
Mrs Kauntze reported there had been a very good response with some churches printing out the newsletter for display at their church.  Mrs Kauntze then redesigned the newsletter to eliminate so much colour printing.  If Trustees presented a cheque or notice following a grant it would be helpful if they could take a photograph and forward it to Mrs Kauntze for inclusion in the next Newsletter.  Information on the website was to be reorganised soon and the Newsletter would be made easier to find.  The Chairman asked why the 2 issues were to be January and April, i.e. rather close together, and Mr Kaunze stated she felt one should be sent around Christmas and the other in April with the launch of the publicity for the forthcoming event which could include details of the results of the past year.  The Annual Report would be circulated in the Autumn as usual, when no newsletter would be needed.
Mr Hutchings suggested that churches making a grant application write a suitable paragraph for the Newsletter on the form.  Mrs Kauntze stated she would prefer to make contact once a grant had been paid, in case it was not possible to include items which might then upset the applicant.

Mrs Taverner stated that only 15 Members had replied with details of their email address.

1373  
TO NOTE GRANTS APPROVED UNDER URGENCY ARRANGEMENTS:  

St Mary’s, East Worlington £1,500 

St Mary’s, Atherington £5,000
St Clement’s, Powderham £1,000 

St Andrew’s Kenn £2,500
St Mary’s, Axminster £1000

TOTAL:   £11,000
The Earl of Devon stated he was sorry he had been away when the information was circulated but was pleased that Powderham church had been awarded £1000.

   1374.
LISTED PLACES OF WORSHIP VAT SCHEME (See application from St Peter’s church, 


Thornbury, Holsworthy).
Col. Michie reported that the Trust had already given a grant of £4000 in 2010 and the project was almost complete.  There had been various problems with the repair work, including the builder going into receivership. Added to this was an uncertainty regarding the amount of VAT paid which could be reclaimed under the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme. The church estimated that it was likely to have a funding gap of around £20,000.  The actual position would be clarified after the VAT repayment claim had been made and the outcome of it was known. 

Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated the HM Revenue & Customs will allow VAT payments to be spread over 3 years which would be less daunting for the churches having to make the payment.  He stated that we must avoid giving the impression that if churches have a VAT problem that the DHCT will help out.

  1375.
GRANT APPLICATIONS      

Reference application from St Giles and St Nicholas Parish Church, Sidmouth, Dr Keep asked if there  had been a change of policy concerning the provision of toilets.  He felt if the Trust now gave grants for toilets this would open the floodgates from churches the Trust has turned down in the past and that the provision of toilets was not in the remit of the Trust.  Mr Tuckett also expressed his concern that grants could be provided for toilet installations.  The Chairman stated that the powers of the Trust to give grants were very wide and that she would ask the Hon. Secretary to circulate the revised wording of the Trust Deed which was amended in 2005.  Dr Keep stated that he had advised a couple of possible applicants that grants for toilets were not available.
 
The following grants were approved by Trustees:








 £




Sidmouth, St Giles & St Nicholas

  500
Westleigh, St Peter



3000
Lamerton, St Peter



1500
Stoke Damerel, St Andrew with St Luke

  500

 Lynmouth, St John the Baptist


3000
Parracombe, Christ Church


2500
Chudleigh Knighton, St Paul


2000
Cornworthy, St Peter



2000
Thornbury, St Peter (as above)


3000



TOTAL

    
          18,000
1376.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

 Col. Michie said he was unhappy with the decision to provide grants to install toilets and felt that items such as re-roofing were more important.  The Chairman stated that by adding toilet facilities the church could provide various events and become the centre of the community.
 1377.
2012 MEETINGS:  
 9TH JULY, 19TH NOVEMBER 
4

